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Minutes of Western Regional Research Meeting, W-102

July 1, 2001 to June 30, 2002

Asheville, North Carolina

July 18-19, 2002

Recorded by Anne Zajac, acting secretary

The meeting was called to order by Ed Platzer, Chair, at 8:30 am, July 18, at the Inn on Biltmore Estate, Asheville NC.  There were 15 members and guests in attendance.  The following units were represented:  ARS-USDA, Beltsville, MD (Lou Gasbarre); ARS-USDA, Watkinsville, GA (John Stuedemann); University of Minnesota (Bert Stromberg); University of California, Riverside (Ed Platzer); University of Georgia, Athens (Ray Kaplan); University of Illinois, Urbana (Milt McAllister); Kansas State University, Manhattan (Bob Ridley); Louisiana State University, Baton Rouge (Tom Klei, Jim Miller); Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University, Blacksburg (Anne Zajac); Bonner Stewart (former member, Baton Rouge, LA).  Mark Spire (Kansas State University Manhattan), Dwight Bowman (Cornell University), Cliff Monahan (Ohio State University) and Mike Jenkins (ARS-USDA Watkinsville GA) were guests.   

Following approval of the 2001 minutes and the current agenda, Ed Platzer stated that there was no official recording secretary for the meeting because of the resignation of Lora Ballweber (Mississippi State University) from W-102.  The group decided not advance rotation of officers to compensate for her resignation.  The rotation was maintained to facilitate preparation of the renewal proposal next year by Lou Gasbarre.  Anne Zajac volunteered to be secretary for the Asheville meeting.  Jim Miller volunteered to chair the meeting in 2003. 

Discussion followed about the meeting site for next year.  Jim Miller is organizing the meeting.  He has contacted the Stanley Hotel in Estes Park, Colorado but will also identify other potential locations.  Other suggestions came from members, including Pingree Park (Colorado State University).  Because the WAAVP meeting will be held next August, consideration was given to holding the W-102 meeting before the AAVP meeting.  There was little support for this alternative.  Whether to have the meeting on Wednesday and Thursday or Thursday and Friday following the AAVP meeting was also discussed.  A motion was made to hold the meeting July 23rd and July 24th (Wed. and Thurs.), 2002.   The motion was seconded and approved by the members.  Dwight Bowman volunteered to begin looking for meeting locations for 2004.

Ed Platzer explained that the administrative advisor, Dr. David Thawley, was unable to be present at the meeting because he was attending the Western Region meeting.  Dr. Thawley asked Dr. Stromberg to fill in and provide the advisor’s report.  Dr. Stromberg made several points with particular regard to the project renewal:

1. Collaboration within the project in very important.  It isn’t enough that several members have similar projects.  It is valuable to have and list separately publications that represent collaborative efforts.

2. It is also very important to have an extension component to the project; about 25% of the effort should be spent on extension and outreach.

Bert Stromberg also said that he would discuss with Dr. Thawley the problem of conflicts between the W-102 meeting and the Western Region meetings to ensure that an administrative advisor is present.

General discussion followed on the extension and outreach component of the project.  It was suggested that if someone with an extension position were invited to join W-102 he/she might be interested in generating a web page for the group that would focus on outreach. 

Mark Spire suggested that the group prepare additional material for Beef Magazine.  He also said that he is program chair for the bovine practitioners’ meeting next year and that there is potential for a parasitology session that would acknowledge W-102 activities.  He also remarked that a new extension faculty member, Larry Hollis, has joined the faculty at KSU and that he (Spire) would determine if Dr. Hollis had any interest in W-102.  Ray Kaplan also indicated that Terry Hutchins at the University of Kentucky has an extension appointment and an interest in small ruminant parasitism.  Dwight Bowman also suggested Rob Atwill at UC Davis as a possible member. 

Dwight Bowman stated that there are lots of good web pages out there and that we shouldn’t try to compete, but rather see if we could produce material that could be referenced or added to existing websites.   Bert Stromberg suggested that the internet committee established at he last meeting (Ed Platzer, David Lindsay and Milt McAllister) report at the next meeting what the best strategy would be for disseminating information on the internet:  creating a new page or forming links with existing ones.


Lou Gasbarre requested help from members to generate short paragraphs on parasite control in small ruminants and horses for the University of Pennsylvania’s Grazier’s Handbook.

Bert Stromberg apologized for problems with the listserv and said that a new one has been created:  W-102@lists.ahc.umn.edu.  He also reported for CSREES-USDA since the usual representative, Dr. Bill Wagner, was absent and will be retiring in September.  The big push at USDA currently is homeland security.  Although Food Safety monies are increasing, few parasites are high on the list of concern.  Those of greatest interest include Toxoplasma and Cryptosporidium.  Congress is still discussing how much money will go to NRI.  There is an initiative to develop an improved Animal and Plant Disease Surveillance Network—several diagnostic laboratories received hefty input to improve mostly viral and bacterial disease reporting.  The possibility of generating an IFAS grant from W-102 was discussed at the 2001 meeting but funds were limited so no action was taken.

Discussion followed on the best format for this year’s reports.  It was decided to discuss each objective and consider whether it would be included in the renewal project.

Objective 1.  Control of parasitic diseases using biological and chemical agents and physical methods.


1A.  Evaluate the anthelmintic activity of naturally occurring fungi in laboratory and field experiments.  Work is still being done in several species.  Ray Kaplan and Jim Miller reported that a commercial product—a bolus or feed additive-- is still under development.  Jim Miller indicated that this product would probably not be effective alone for parasite control but would be useful in an integrated parasite control program.  


1B.  Evaluation of the efficacy of the latest generation of endecto-parasiticides and novel anthelmintic agents.  Anne Zajac summarized a project completed in Virginia on the antiparasitic effect of quebracho extract (tannin).  Jim Miller and Ray Kaplan are also conducting studies on the effect of plant tannins on small ruminant trichostrongylids.

Jim Miller and Anne Zajac are also examining the effect of copper boluses on Haemonchus contortus infections.  Questions were raised about the potential toxicity of copper in sheep and environmental concerns that might arise.

Jim Miller reported that he is still collecting reports from members on diatomaceous earth studies that have been conducted so that W-102 can issue a report of the collective experience.

Ed Platzer reported on studies on the effect of Bacillus thuringiensis toxin on nematodes.  Nematode and insect gut cells take up toxin and explode, suggesting the possibility that this toxin could be used to interfere with helminth development in the manure.  Questions were asked about effects on other manure fauna and Ed Platzer responded that it is possible to narrowly select these toxins for specific activity.

Lou Gasbarre asked if nontraditional products were being tested for activity against protozoa.  Dwight Bowman said he is doing some screening of compounds for activity against avian Eimeria but suggested that interest is more for the European market.  

1C.
Determine the prevalence of anthelmintic resistance in the United States and characterize resistant parasites.  Ray Kaplan reported on completion of surveys on resistance in goats and horses demonstrating that resistance is widespread in strongylid parasites of both host species.  Ray Kaplan also reported that he is validating for U.S. goats the FAMACHA system developed in South Africa.   Producers can check the pallor of the conjunctival membranes of small ruminants against illustrations in a chart that gives guidelines for treatment.

Meeting adjourned for lunch.

Ed Platzer called the meeting to order again at 1:30 pm.  Discussion of objectives continued.

1D.  Development of an animal model of cryptosporidiosis.  No reports of activity on this objective.  Removing this objective from the renewal proposal was discussed.

At this point it was agreed to have the visitor reports since several of the visitors needed to leave early.

Mike Jenkins, USDA-ARS, Watkinsville GA reported that he is working on aspects of the survival of Cryptosporidium oocysts in the environment, particularly in soil.  He has developed an experimental chamber that holds oocysts and the desired substrate that can equilibrate with the environment.  He is also conducting studies on manure management, with emphasis on survival of Salmonella and Campylobacter.

Dwight Bowman, Cornell University, described his interest in soil transmission of helminths and protozoa.  He is working with the sewage industry, which uses survival of parasite eggs and oocysts as a measure of the efficacy of treatment processes.  He is also consulting with USDA and EPA on development of regulations for handling animal waste.  He is also conducting tests on potential “green” products in a variety of host species.

Mark Spire, Kansas State University discussed his major area of research interest:  infrared thermography.  This technique allows identification of different metabolic rates and levels of stress in animals.  There was interest by other members of the group in potential applications of thermography.  He also described his extension work with the feedlot and stocker sections of the packer industry, including development of a website for producers.  

Cliff Monahan, Ohio State University described his interest in extension and outreach.  His research interests include parasitism in sheep and camelids.

Following visitor presentations, discussion returned to the objectives of the current project.

Objective 2.  Define the roles of pathogenesis, immunomodulation, vaccination and genetic manipulation in parasite control

2A.  Define immune mechanisms that lead to host immunity or pathology in parasitic infections.  Lou Gasbarre reported that scientists in his unit are working on cattle helminths, Neospora and Toxplasma and investigating immune responses using a variety of methods including cytokine measurement, Real Time PCR and Microarray Analysis.

Jim Miller is continuing his work on variation in breed resistance to Haemonchus infection in sheep by analysis of the immune response. 

2B.  Identify and test parasite antigens that can serve as targets for control of parasitic infections.  Lou Gasbarre reported that Dan Zarlenga is working to identify Ostertagia ostertagi antigens that affect the immune response.  Tom Klei will be collaborating with the group at Beltsville on studies of exsheathment in Ostertagia.

2C. Identify genetic differences in responses to gastrointestinal nematodes both within and between breeds.  Jim Miller reported that genome screen of sheep indicates that marker on Chromosome 19 may have strongest correlation with resistance.  Lou Gasbarre has found that chromosomes 5, 6, 14 and 15 have strongest correlation with egg outputs in cattle.

2D.  Identify new or improved methods of diagnosis of parasitic infections.

Lou Gasbarre reported that Joan Lunney at USDA-ARS in Beltsville is working on a PCR test for Toxoplasma ID in swine.

Objective 3.  Integration of parasitic control practices into livestock production systems.

3A.  Examine effect of soil and crop management practices on parasite transmission..  John Stuedeman reported on collaborative work with Ray Kaplan on parasite loss on pastures with different cropping systems.

3B.  Evaluate efficacy of integrated anthelmintic/pasture management programs in parasite control.  No ongoing studies reported.

3C.  Evaluate impact of management systems on development of anthelmintic resistance.

Ray Kaplan reported that surveys have been completed on anthelmintic resistance in goats and horses.  It was suggested that establishing a base line level of resistance in dairy cattle may be of interest since more producers have become interested in grazing adult cows.  In response there was general discussion about whether anthelmintic resistance was an issue of concern in cattle.  Lou Gasbarre felt it might be more relevant to producers to ask about production effects and impact of rotational grazing systems.

Bert Stromberg said that the renewal proposal will also ask for stakeholder input and suggested that industry and producer representatives be invited to the meeting to provide input.

3D.  Impact of management programs on transmission of protozoan parasites.  Milt McAllister reported on a survey of Neospora in a beef herd conducted over several years that indicates that, while vertical transmission is common, transmission from the environment is also important.

Milt McAllister raised the point that protozoan parasites have not been a major focus of W-102 in the past and he is concerned about how they will fit into the renewal proposal.  There was general feeling amongst participants that protozoa are very important and should be an integral part of the next W-102 proposal.

Discussion then continued on expanding W-102 membership and inviting additional guests to the next meeting.  Ray Kaplan said that Dennis Anderson at Tuskegee is interested in W-102 and also mentioned Tom Terrill at Fort Valley State College as a possible member.

Lou Gasbarre felt that if the group is to really help cattle producers it should consider adding an entomologist(s), but Bert Stromberg felt that if other regional groups have an entomological component then we would need to show that our activity is unique.

In the final minutes of the afternoon session, Ray Kaplan was nominated by Bert Stromberg to be Member-At-Large.  Jim Miller seconded the motion and Ray was unanimously elected.

Bert Stromberg invited visitors to fill out Appendix E when they return home and become official members of W-102.

Members agreed to invite the following guests to the next meeting:  Dennis Anderson (Tuskegee Univ.), Rob Atwill (U.C. Davis), Tom Terrill (Fort Valley S.C.), Larry Hollis (KSU), Terry Hutchins (Univ. of Kentucky).

Meeting was adjourned for the day.

Ed Platzer reconvened the meeting at 8:00 am July 19, 2002.  He began by thanking John Stuedemann for arranging the meeting.

Lou Gasbarre said that, based on the previous day’s discussion, he had generated the following objectives as a broad plan for the renewal proposal due next year.

1. Alternate control agents for helminths

Biocontrol

Natural agents

New chemicals

2. Disease resistance

Immunity

Host genome

Parasite characterization

3. Management and education

Epidemiology and chemical resistance

Development of farm management programs

Integration of information into agricultural systems

The discussion that followed emphasized the importance of collaboration and extension in the proposal.  Bert Stromberg commented that fewer than 1/2 of the new proposals are approved in the Western Region and many renewals are returned for modification.  He added that collaborative publications should be emphasized and listed separately.  Members also need to include lay presentations and publications as well since they represent extension and outreach activity.  He will put the appropriate format for publications in a message to the listserv.

Milt McAllister asked if the format used for the meetings is the one most conducive to formation of collaborations.  He suggested that members spend more time reporting on work in progress rather than completed studies.

Jim Miller asked if the group was going to pursue providing speakers for the AABP meeting as suggested by Mark Spire.  He also felt the same arrangement could be made for the small ruminant practitioners meeting.   As chair of next year’s W-102 meeting, Jim Miller agreed to accept suggestions for topics and speakers and will contact Mark to confirm the group’s interest.

Several topics were suggested for inclusion in the program:  

Diagnostics and egg counts,

Epidemiology of cross transmission of Cryptosporidium and Giardia 

Update on Neospora and parasitic abortion 

Review of novel approaches to control used in other host species

Dynamics of egg shedding

Role of host genetics

Rational control programs for helminths and ectoparasites.

Lou Gasbarre nominated Bert Stromberg to be in charge of the session.  Motion was seconded by Anne Zajac and unanimously approved.

Lou Gasbarre suggested that when a plan for the next 5 years has been put together it might be worthwhile sending it to certain parasitologists for input including past members who are no longer active and those who have related programs and might be interested in joining W-102.  Several names were suggested:

C.A. Speer (Univ. of Tennessee)

Tom Yaswinski (Univ. of Arkansas)

Antoinette Marsh (Univ. of Missouri)

Mike Hildreth (South Dakota State Univ.)

W. Kvasnicka  (Univ. of Nevada)

Byron Blagburn (Auburn Univ.)

Jerry Schad and Gary Smith (Univ. of Pennsylvania)

Linda Mansfield (Michigan State Univ.)

Richard Martin (Iowa State Univ.)

Members were requested to submit annual reports via the listserv.  State reports should uses bulleted items rather than paragraphs for the annual report.

Ed Platzer adjourned the meeting at 9:45 am.

